TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

February 22, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Wendy Russell





Annie Twitchell
Chris Parks




Adam Platz

Ryan Roy

Present via Phone:

Joel Pepin



Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrant #7in the amount of $24,762.99 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #8 in the amount of $57,779.43 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the February 8, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
The first item on the agenda was the Lottery Drawing for Medical Marijuana Retail Stores.   The three applicants are listed by number for the drawing.   Wendy Russell, Town Clerk, was in attendance for the purpose of doing the drawing in the presence of the Selectmen and Town Manager.    Tombeau, Inc and JAR CO CV LLC were the first two drawn, and John Black was drawn third, as an alternate, in the event one of the first two drops out.
Dave Cota updated the Selectmen on the response from the Penobscot Indian Nation representatives with regard to permission on future use of their lands.   The response received was somewhat disappointing, especially with regard to Nordic skiing.   They will, hopefully, move forward with the Land Committee for further discussion.     There is nothing more to report concerning the proposed legislation, but Dave reiterated that it is important to the Town to be able to vote on whether their land be converted to trust land.   The Town will continue to approach this in a respectful manner.

Dave Cota discussed snowmobiling on the non-motorized easement on the Old Narrow Gauge rail-bed and abutting PIN ownership on this rail-bed.  Unfortunately, there are a few that are disrespecting the signs and it may necessitate the installation of gates.   There are also No Trespassing signs on Penobscot Indian land, and no one has the right to be using it, so it’s particularly upsetting that the snowmobiles are violating the signs.  Following discussion, it was decided that the Town will look at installing gates in the spring, in an effort to be ahead of ATV season.   Dave Cota said there are funds available in the Public Lot fund.  
The Forestry Committee Meeting was held on February 11th.   There is a plan to harvest the area that was discussed two years ago (60 acres).   There will be further discussions with Sugarloaf about accessing the upper lot, which has about 120 acres.  This would be a winter cut, which would create some difficulty with traffic to Burnt Mountain.   There will be a management plan developed for the Jones lot, though no wood harvesting is anticipated for about ten years.  The current harvest plan will go into the Town Report and on the Town’s website.
The Trails Committee met on January 29th.  Dave Cota provided the Selectmen with minutes from that meeting.  The plan for maintenance is in the works, and contributions will be put to the trail maintenance account.    There may be some future fundraising.   There’s a basket at the Bike Shop for donations, as well.   At some point, the Board of Selectmen may want to discuss a policy for e-bikes, since there’s a designation of which type is considered “non-motorized”.  
Dave Cota discussed the Tax Assessor’s position.   While the Town has been very fortunate to have Bill Gilmore serve in this role for years, he plans to vacate this position sometime shortly after the Tax Commitment is completed in July.   As there’s not a rush to fill the vacancy at this time, the Selectmen may want to consider whether someone be hired for the position or the Town could put out a Request for Proposal for Tax Assessing services.   The Selectmen acknowledged that the Town would not be what it is today without Bill Gilmore.

A new five-year lease for the Outdoor Center and Sugarloaf was discussed.   Dave noted that there have been a number of comments recently concerning Nordic Ski operations there primarily regarding summer trail maintenance as people know a new lease is being discussed. Dave has met with Sugarloaf representatives to discuss these concerns and to assist with revisions to a new lease. Also, Sugarloaf may be presenting a proposal soon with regard to some significant improvements to the Outdoor Center facilities. The new five-year lease proposal will not consider these improvements as the current lease runs out in June. If Sugarloaf brings a significant infrastructure proposal to the Town that will necessitate changes to the lease and financing which would need to be approved by the Town at a later date. There has been a lot of growth at the facility with the mountain bike trails and more people using the trails. 
Dave Cota provided the Selectmen with a draft Warrant for the Town Meeting. Due to COVID This meeting will be conducted in a “referendum style” Town meeting (as opposed to an “open” Town meeting) as previously approved by the Selectmen.  Budget numbers in the Warrant may be updated following tonight’s Budget Committee meeting.    The Town Meeting is scheduled for April 14th and polls will be open from 8am to 6pm.   The Town Clerk will be developing the ballot with questions that correspond to the items in the Warrant.   It was noted that this referendum style is a temporary change due to Covid restrictions.   Dave reviewed the articles, with some brief discussion on the arrangement.  Following this discussion, the number of articles was reduced to 22.
The Budget Committee met at 5:30 pm at the new Fire Station and the proposed budget was recommended as proposed. 
Selectmen’s Meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m. 
Budget Committee meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
